SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 4th July 2012 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr D Scourfield (Chairman), Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr O Davison-Oakley and    Cllr B Kane. 
In attendance: 
Mrs J Owen and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION:  Mrs Jenny Owen, who is a Seer Green resident and a member of the Jordans District Rotary Club, is proposing to organise a Family Fun Day at the Recreation Ground on Saturday 6th October 2012.  The day would involve lots of animals and would raise money for the Stroke Association and Breast/Cervical cancer charities. The Council supported the proposal but because of the recent bad weather and waterlogged ground a decision on what area of Recreation Ground could be used will be taken nearer the event.  (Action – Clerk)
2. Apologies for absence: Cllr N Rothwell, Cllr R Darlington, Cllr A Anderson and Cllr M Thomas.
Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr J Forsaith and Cllr Hughes.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· A resident had raised concerns about the amount of litter on the green, inside and outside some people's gardens and the overgrown gardens of empty properties in Hearnes Meadow.  Paradigm Housing have been asked to maintain these gardens whilst the properties are unoccupied and review the litter. However, as they are planning to sell the properties they do not want to maintain the gardens. The matter will be investigated further with Paradigm Housing.  (Action – Clerk) 
· The school is arranging a Road Safety meeting.  The Clerk will attend.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley, Clerk)  
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  Nothing to add.
Risk Inspections:  Fineland Forestry had sent a letter reporting that they had carried out a tree inspection of Green Wood (including the Cemetery), Green Meadow, the Recreation Ground and allotments and confirmed that the safety work recommended by John Morris of Chilterns Woodland in Green Wood has all been completed.  They recommended an annual survey of the trees which would take 6 hours.  A note will be made on the Risk Assessment report.  (Action – Clerk)
3. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  As Head teacher Cllr Oakley-Davison, and as a School Governor Cllr J Forsaith both declared an interest in Jubilee Hall.  Cllr Brian Kane declared an interest in the Planning Application for 10 Seer Mead as he is a neighbour.
4. Correspondence:
A quotation to fit six new finger guards to the Pavilion doors was approved.  (Action – Clerk)  A response was sent against the proposed cut in train service to Seer Green and Jordans Station to the Chiltern Rail Consultation.  A letter was received from a resident urging the Parish Council to move the Vehicle Activated Sign down the hill towards Long Bottom Lane and to make the warning lights brighter.  There have been mixed views about the location of the VAS but it was important to locate it near to the school.  Bucks. County Council will be asked to investigate whether the brightness of the lights can be increased.  (Action – Clerk)  A new VAS will soon be installed on Chalfont Road.
A new National Association of Local Councils Code of Conduct for Parish Councils had been received from Bucks Association of Local Councils.  This new code was adopted.  New Register of Members interest forms will be sent to Parish Councillors for completion.  (Action – All Councillors, Clerk)
5. Finance  

Payments amounting to             

      £6,867.59 were made  

Income 




      £2,124.61

Closing balances  

                           £70,432.71
Now that the orders have been placed for the War Memorial stone and ground works, a claim will be made to Bucks County Council for the grant of £3,000 awarded to this project by the Chalfonts Local Area Forum   (Action – Clerk) 

6.
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice board and website.  The Parish Council will write to object to planning application CH/2012/0863/FA White Wells, Bayne Hill. The house currently sits well back from the road and is therefore not dominant in the street scene, however, this new proposal brings the building footprint forward of the current existing building, thereby bringing the building line forward.  Also the proposed front gates and piers appear intrusive and incongruous in the street scene. (Action – Cllr Hughes, Clerk)
Cllr Scourfield and Cllr Kane attended a planning course provided by the Chilterns Conservation Board on the Localism Bill, and in particular on Neighbourhood Development Plans.  The council has decided at least in the short term not to proceed with the latter not least since they have been advised that the cost could be large (over £20k). In addition there is no large scale developments planned for Seer Green that a plan might help to oppose. The Parish Council will continue to adhere to the CDC Core strategy in order to ensure that they do not contradict this policy or the Parish Council village plan and will still continue to oppose any development within the Green Belt.
Permitted
CH/2012/0558/FA
Littlewick, Wynnswick Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XW
 

Part single storey, part first floor side/rear extension with changes to openings.

CH/2012/0577/FA
Penny Oaks, Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP 


Detached outbuilding and erection of entrance gates.

CH/2012/0679/FA
White Rock, 15 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XL 


Part two storey, part single storey rear extension and changes to fenestration.

CH/2012/0700/FA
Fallowfield, 39 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP 


Single storey side extension.

CH/2012/0720/FA
Silver Dell, 54 Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2YW


Single storey rear extension.

7.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. green meadow: A meeting has been arranged with one of the playground companies on Tuesday 10th July for a free site survey and production of a proposal, together with quotation.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)  A new padlock is required for the main gate as the old one has stopped working.  (Action – Clerk)
ii. War memorial: The granite war memorial stone has been ordered and will hopefully arrive ready for inscription in October.  It will be inscribed with the words ‘Lest We Forget’ facing the road and a proposed list of 16 names from the First World War and 9 names from the Second World War, with space left for any future names.  The names will be first name and surname (no rank).  A list of the proposed names will be put as a notice at the site of the war memorial.  (Action – Clerk)  The names will also be published in the next Newsletter.  Funds have been put aside to landscape the front of the cemetery and two garden designers have been asked to prepare a proposal for the September meeting. (Action – Cllr Scourfield)  Quotations will also be sought to improve the surface (possibly tarmac) and re edge the driveway.  (Action – Clerk)  A suggestion was made to have a removable flagpole in the cemetery entrance.  More research will be prepared on this proposal.  (Action - Cllr Kane)
iii. NEWSLETTER 17: The following articles were proposed:- Introduction to New Councillors – Cllr Oakley-Davidson, Cllr Darlington, War Memorial and Cemetery– Cllr Scourfield, Jubilee Hall improvements – Cllr Forsaith, Community Award, Jubilee tree planting, new VAS – Clerk, Diamond Jubilee Musical Celebration – Cllr Oakley Davidson to ask Jane Smith.
8.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL:  The School is formally considering Academy status and the implications for the hall. A decision is expected in September.  The Charities Commission were contacted about terminating the charity if the hall changes ownership (if the school move to Academy status) and they said that they need to be assured that the School would carry on with the charity objectives.  If a new Academy Trust was set up by the school then this would be a registered charity.  The School is expected to write to the Parish Council about these changes.  Two new ovens have now been installed. A quotation for external improvements was approved and they will be carried out during the summer holidays.  BCC have inspected the leak in the roof light windows and have agreed to remove them if the Jubilee Hall Committee meets 50% of the cost.  This was approved.  An internal specification for improvements will be prepared.  (Action - Cllr Kane, Cllr Forsaith) The bollard outside the kitchen window has been broken and needs to be removed.  (Action – Clerk)  There is an ongoing issue with the water tank overflowing which recently flooded the hall.  Many school/nursery staff and parents helped to clear up the flood.  A thank you notice will be placed in the door window.  (Action – Clerk)
ii. PROPERTIES LAND AND SERVICES:  The Parish Council are interested in the ownership of a small strip of land at the rear of Green Wood.  Research with Land Registry will try and determine the current ownership.  (Action – Clerk)  The Allotment Association have developed a proposal for four new allotments and driveway for land currently covered in blackthorn and small trees.  The area of land is near the benches on the Recreation Ground.  The proposal also asks for the removal of an established goat willow tree.  It was agreed that all Councillors would need to look at the proposal and land before a decision would be taken at the September meeting.  Councillors who were not at the meeting need to contact the Clerk for the plan and to understand the location.  There is no one currently waiting for an allotment.  (Action – All Councillors)
9.
Any Other Business:     Cllr Forsaith still had 19 trees in pots ready to plant.  These will be left by the Cemetery shed.
Next Meeting – The Parish Council Meeting will be held on Wednesday 5th September 2012, at 7.30pm in the Parish Church Hall in School Lane.
The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 






3

